Carver Public Schools

School Committee Meeting

Monday, December 8, 2014
Minutes

Committee Members Present:
Gina Hanlon-Cavicchi

James O’Brien

Andrew Soliwoda
Barry Struski
Absent: Paula Kibbe

Administrative Leadership Team:
Elizabeth Sorrell, Superintendent of Schools

Peter Gray, Asst. Superintendent of Schools

Meredith Cargill, Director of Curriculum, Instruction & Technology

7:00 P.M.    Barry Struski opened the regular meeting with the Pledge of Allegiance.  
I.    Comments from the General Public.  None.
II.    Comments from the EAPC.  Donna Ramsay met with newly elected Massachusetts House of Representatives Plymouth representative, Matthew Muratore and shared with him information about education in Carver.  Also, Mrs. Ramsay has attended several insurance meetings and indicated there are many changes. The school committee has not been part of this process but rather the town administrator and union representatives.  She explained that Longfellow Benefits reviewed the insurance plan in Carver.  Subsequently EAPC joined the public employee group and it was recognized the group was to be an insurance advisory committee.  MTA awarded a grant, and EAPC hired Boston Benefit Partners to check  numbers and benefits offered. They are looking to change purchasing group not insurance carriers (i.e., Blue Cross/Blue Shield, Harvard).  The Mayflower Group is being evaluated for this possible group insurance purchase.    Donna Ramsay also stated EAPC is very proud of their V.P., Jacqui Perkins for her participation in the Buzz-Off at MHS.
III.    Update from Student Advisory:  Monica Walcek, Kaylen Rooney and Mackenzie Arrigal reported: Mr. Crusader event was postponed due to a low interest, Dec. 9th Student Council and NHS are hosting a pizza luncheon for faculty and staff at MHS for winning October Penny Wars to donate to Make A Wish Foundation; school lobby and 1st floor hallways were decorated for holidays.  
Captains Council:  Kayla Steen reported: Captains Council will host school wide Jingle Bell Run on 12/18.  To participate, students and staff donate canned good that will be sent to Homeless Shelters.  In February, Be-An-11 program presentations will be made to middle school students.  Over the past 5 weeks, Captains Council has selected one sport each week and a member of that sport that stood out as an outstanding athlete.  Honored:  Football: Zach Burt; Boys & Girls Soccer: Ari Seaver & Jason Showan; Boys & Girls Cross Country: Priya Tait & Nick Falzarano; Field Hockey: Katie Rodrigue and Cheerleading: Mackenzie Arrigal.  Fall Athlete of the Year: Makenzi Bellando.  Also 2nd annual Powderpuff Game was held between girls senior and junior classes.  $350 was raised and seniors won!
IV. Student Presentations:  Makepeace Hoop House – Carly Ryan showed a power point presentation regarding the planning, funding, implementation and long-term goals of the Hoop House constructed on the grounds of the Middle High School.  A grant from A.D. Makepeace made this project possible.  
Buzz Off/Childhood Cancer fundraiser – Kevin Glynn, former MHS teacher and students spoke to this event which raised just under $6000. Kevin’s son organized this event for a community service project at his school. Many Carver students, several faculty/staff and community members shaved their heads for this cause. 
V. Approval of Minutes. Gina Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi made a motion to approve regular session minutes of November 10, 2014, James O’Brien second.  All in favor.  
VI.  Communications.
A. Coordinated Program Review–Title I: Memorandum received from Dept. of Elementary Secondary and Education regarding follow up actions to FY14 Title I review was presented.  All required evidence was submitted and proved sufficient. The Superintendent acknowledged Michelle Taylor and Jen Kelley for their work with Title I.
B. READS Collaborative Quarterly Report was provided.  
C. READS Collaborative –Tuition Credit:  A yearly tuition rate is assessed for the “slots” we purchase with circuit breaker money for READS Collaborative.  The School Department was informed the Collaborative Board voted to return tuition credits to sending members which means Carver will receive a $2001 credit.  
D. MCPPO–Peter Gray, Asst. Supt. for Business & Finance, has completed the Public Contracting course and will continue with one more section to receive his MCPPO (Massachusetts Certified Public Purchasing Official) certification. The MCPPO program has been designed to promote: cost effective, ethical and modern purchasing practices, dialogue and exchange of ideas and best practices among procurement officials, stewardship of resources in the public’s interest; and compliance with Massachusetts contracting laws.
VII. Reports from the Superintendent. 
A.   Personnel Updates:  Resignations were received and accepted from Cynthia King, Special Ed Para and Mary Sidilau, Bus Monitor.

Instructional Leadership Standard I
A. MASS/MASC Conference Report:  Joint conference was held in November.  Scott
Knief and Liz Sorrell attended this year.  Many updates on legal and related matters are presented at the conference.  

Management and Operations Standard II
A. Budget Overview:  The FY16 proposed budget has been built this year as a building based budget rather than a cost center budget.  Assumptions for this budget are: Level 2 requests are included; health benefits projected at 3% increase; restoration at CES of library media specialist; early childhood specialist; elementary school teacher; music teacher from .5 to 1.0; art teacher from .5 to .8; Includes new edition of literacy program at CES.  Further analysis of utilities, fuel and benefits needed, does not include potential retirees, assumes circuit breaker revenue at $400,000 and at this time Chapter 70 funding is not known. 
B. Elementary School Budget Presentation:  Ruby Maestas, CES Principal explained the budget process and building blocks. Cost centers proposed amounts were given for textbooks; instructional supplies; main office supplies, dues/membership; and operating expenses. The proposed CES budget is $576,793.  The per student proposed cost is: $210.  Staffing needs for FY 16 were discussed.  A discussion regarding print version of textbooks to on-line version was held. Level II requests were also presented: basketball hoops, FM system, Apple TV devices, Smartboard mounts, computer desktop, I pads with keyboards; shared color laser printer. 
C. Middle High School Budget Presentation: Scott Knief, MHS Principal, also shared how the budget is built with same building blocks as Elementary School.  The proposed MHS budget is $956,001.  The per student cost for the year is: $120.  The Level II requests address recommendations from the 2012 NEASC accreditation visit including: establish and implement a textbook replacement cycle; upgrade technology infrastructure, hardware and software to meet the needs of the 21st century; SEPUP (science education for public understanding program)–curriculum for grs. 6-8; Smartboards for English and science classrooms; document camera’s English classrooms; mounted LCD installs in social studies classrooms and textbook replacements.
D. Athletic Budget Presentation: Michael Schultz, Director of Athletics presented his department budget in a similar format as the School Principals.  The budget is prepared with a level service format which means no growth in personnel or programs.  Funds supplemented by the Booster Club were highlighted. Budget building blocks are: driver salaries, officials, insurance, coaches training, office/field supplies, medical, uniform replacement, additional equipment and dues/membership. Cost per student/per sport was presented.  We co-op for wrestling, gymnastics and hockey. Level II requests are stadium field goals posts; field hockey goals, hurdles, and renovation of trainer’s room. Improvements requested: high school gym floor, track renovation, press box and locker room renovation. 
E. Facilities Updates: Peter Gray reported at the Elementary School, last week due to outbreak of flu type symptoms; general areas were sprayed; section of copper tubing in EKW kitchen needed to be replaced, also in IMC, handrails were removed, repaired and replaced.  
F. Building Committee Report:  Dick Ward, Selectmen and Building Committee Chair wanted to make sure that there is close outreach with the entire School Committee.  He reported there is an important event happening tomorrow (12/9) the Design Selection Panel meeting. Four designers will be interviewed for the new Elementary School building project.  The questions for candidates were proposed to designers in advance for preparation and at end of each presentation, Carver representatives will be able to discuss and score the candidates for designer selection.  For the next meeting, Jan 5th, the newly selected designer and owners project manager would be brought together to discuss the next steps in the process.  Andrew Soliwoda encouraged people from the community to attend these meetings to share their thoughts and ideas.
     Family and Community Engagement Standard III
A.  Calendar of Events – upcoming events during December and January were shared with the committee including concerts, meetings, etc.
     Professional Culture Standard IV

A.  Professional Development: Michelle Taylor and Meredith Cargill reported on professional development which is offered in a variety of different configurations for whole school, grade level and individual offerings.  Information was provided in Content Specific Areas -ELA/MATH; Building Specific; Special Education and Technology.
B.  ALICE Training Plan Overview: The Superintendent stated the district is discussing this type of training.  ALT team met with the Carver Police department and participated in several different summits regarding ALICE protocols. In the spring, a drill with teachers will be conducted. Police Department representatives will come to subsequent school committee meeting to provide more details. An informational forum for parents will be planned. It is important to train and inform all constituents prior to adopting this protocol for responding to an armed intruder in the schools. 
VI. Recommendations from the Superintendent:  

A.  READS Collaborative – Capital Reserve Fund: 603 CMR 50.00 requires that each member district (school committee) “approve the creation of a READS Collaborative Capital Reserve Fund to support the costs associated with the acquisition, maintenance, and improvement of fixed assets, including real property and that the limit on the Capital Reserve Fund be set at $500,000.”
Gina Marie Hanlon-Cavicchi made a motion to approve the creation of a READS Collaborative Capital Reserve Fund, James O’Brien second the motion.  All in favor. 

VIII. Reports from School Committee:   
James O’Brien asked the community to support the booster clubs and upcoming events.
Gina Marie Hanlon made a motion to adjourn, James O’Brien second the motion. All in favor.
Regular Meeting adjourned at 10:08:  p.m.
Respectfully submitted:  Annmarie G. Metrano, Recording Secretary
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